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MINUTES of the Special Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Tuesday, April 7, 2009 at 7:38 p.m. in the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock (8:08 p.m.)

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill

Frank Righetti


                                    Douglas M. Singleterry


                                    Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President





Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Patrick DeBlasio, CFO

Robert Morrison, Borough Auditor


Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney
 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mrs. Forbes.


Council President Stabile read the following Statement of Compliance:


"This is a Special Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield. Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on April 1, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and the Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Mayor Giordano read the Call of the Meeting as follows:


“I, Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, call for a Special Meeting of the North Plainfield Borough Council on Tuesday, April 7, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. in the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, NJ.  The purpose of this Special Meeting is to adopt a Resolution to introduce the 2009 Municipal Budget, authorization publication of said Budget and fix the date of the Public Hearing of said Budget.”


Mr. Hitchcock presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 04-07-09-01   MUNICIPAL BUDGET OF THE BOROUGH OF NORTH PLAINFIELD, COUNTY OF SOMERSET FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2009


BE IT RESOLVED, that the following statements of revenues and appropriations shall constitute the Municipal Budget for the year 2009;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that said Budget be published in the Courier News in the issue of May 4, 2009.

The Governing Body of the Borough of North Plainfield does hereby approve the following as the Budget for the year 2009:

A Hearing on the Budget and Tax Resolution will be held at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road on May 26, 2009 at 8:00 o’clock (p.m.) (at which time and place objections to said budget and Tax Resolution for the year 2009 may be presented by taxpayers or other interested persons.

Seconded by Mrs. Forbes. 

COMMENTS BY COUNCIL MEMBERS, CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER AND AUDITOR:


Mr. Morrison discussed the timing of budget introduction and anticipated extraordinary aid from the state.  There is the question of scheduled payback for deferred pension, as it could be paid back at any time; and, Mr. Bernstein rejoined that the budget was struck to pay back the pension as soon as possible.  The Borough had been paying into the pension for years in order to make up for Whitman.   The Dept. of Community Affairs promulgated regulations in complete violation of the bill that was passed.   We will be forced to wait and see how it works.

Mr. Stabile asked if investing made any sense, and Mr. Morrison replied that you cannot reserve it, continuing that it is, indeed, a complicated environment.  This allows the Borough to file an Extraordinary Aid application by April 15.  There was also the penciled-in deferral of the 2009 police and fire pension payment.  A charge will appear in the worksheet in July.    Further, Mr. Morrison took up potential budget cuts which could come to $410,000.00.  If the Borough doesn’t need the money, it will be available next year to pay off the pension.  A one-year deferral of a tax levy cap presents problems.  Most towns are opting to defer and hoping for legislative relief.  Unless the law changes, next year presents problems.  

Mr. Stabile commented that the Borough could effectively be penalized for its success in obtaining extraordinary aid and Mr. Morrison said that Bound Brook had two times’ North Plainfield’s problem, as everybody with extraordinary aid was cut.  Mr. Merrill inquired after latest developments on pension deferral.

According to Mr. Morrison, the bill passed and was signed by the Governor.  It’s a bad thing, but they wanted it.  It constitutes a one-year solution.  Mr. DeBlasio interjected that you had to apply by April 30th.  Mrs. Forbes asked about any ideas on how to cut it.

Mr. Stabile replied that we have until June to come up with cuts, then inquired after the revaluation and the value of a tax point.  Mr. DeBlasio confirmed the figure as $179,000.00.  Mrs. Forbes cited increases from salaries, utilities and bills; then, Mr. Hitchcock asked if the revaluation was reflected in the budget.

Mr. Morrison explained that there would be a change in property taxes due to 2009 expenses.  Resulting tax changes amount to a bell-shaped curve.  Mr. Hitchcock asked about the surplus, and Mr. DeBlasio replied that we finished with a $1.2 million surplus for which $850,000.00 could be used.  In reality, $650,000.00 is being used.  Mr. Morrison explained that surplus helps the Borough to get additional aid.  The Borough was able to generate $400,000.00 in surplus from improved collections.

On Roll Call, Resolution carried with all six in favor.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, called for a time-and-motion study and the possible merger of positions.  Admitting that it would be initially expensive, he warned that deferred pension money would need to be paid back, and that we still function despite Governor Whitman’s fiasco.


Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:08 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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